Appendix A 


This Councillor Call for Action regards the poor maintenance carried out by Jelsons on the specific areas of land in my Ward, namely:
 

Bushes alongside the public footpath next to Pinel Close - these were allowed to grow over the path at head and shoulder height (this is the only public footpath in Astley Ward).
 

Large open space opposite Machin Drive - the grass was cut very infrequently particularly during the 2009 growing season, leading to a "meadow" look about an area of space which local children ought to have been able to play on but would struggle with such high grass e.g. to play with toys, balls etc.
 

Wooden fence and gate alongside Machin Drive - this was found broken and lying on the ground in 2009 and I believe it has not been replaced since
 

I have received persistent complaints from one named resident, Carl Henson, and two or three other complaints which were received in passing at public meetings that I attended, from individuals whose details I did not write down. Mr Henson complains in particular about the meadow grass opposite Machin Drive and how high it was allowed to become on a regular basis. Other complaints I received were regarding the hedge running alongside the public footpath next to Pinel Close, and also quantities of stinging nettles that were allowed to grow there, over this well-used path.
 

The history of these open spaces is that when houses were built around these areas, apparently HDC quoted a one-off sum of money required to be paid by Jelson in order for HDC to take permanent responsibility to maintain these areas. I understand from HDC officers that Jelson refused to pay the sum and said they would maintain these areas instead of HDC. Apparently this refusal to pay does not usually happen, and may appear to be "an anomaly" for a completed housing estate.
 

During 2009 (and I think 2008 also) HDC staff tried to contact Jelsons but after many, many months of trying, there was no answer from Jelson about what they were proposing to do. I was informed that Jelson were not returning many of the messages that HDC staff were leaving them, asking them to call back. I was informed that HDC staff were not able to speak to the relevant Jelson manager, over a prolonged period of time.
 

I was also informed by HDC staff that there was very little if anything that could be done about this issue, as the open spaces were privately owned by Jelson Ltd. The hedge overhanging the footpath was not deemed serious enough to warrant action under County Council rules governing the accessibility of public footpaths.
 

I have also been informed that there are between 10 and 15 pieces of land owned by Jelson Ltd in other Wards within Broughton Astley. I am not aware of any of these having such similar problems.
 

During the summer of 2010 Mr Henson has seldom been in touch, and I have inspected the above areas on a number of occasions. The hedge may have been cut back in early 2010, and does not appear to be overhanging at the moment. The grass opposite Machin Drive appears to have been cut more often.
 

However, I would still like for this issue to be examined under CCfA rules to determine the following:
 

1) What legal responsibility does Jelson have to maintain the large number of open spaces in Broughton Astley, particularly Astley Ward
 

2) What action could be taken in future under any laws, bye-laws or planning conditions to make sure that these public open spaces are maintained to certain standard, and what standard should they normally be kept to
 

3) Why did Jelson repeatedly refuse to return messages or speak to or cooperate with HDC staff?
 

4) Currently, when green areas are left privately owned after being surrounded by new housing, are any rules or conditions applied to the development to prevent this situation arising in the future?
 

5) Could an agreement be reached whereby HDC are paid by Jelsons to take future responsibility to maintain these areas up to the same, higher standard achieved by HDC contractors?
 

I would be very interested to hear other Members’ views on this issue, and find out if any other members have experienced similar problems regarding privately maintained land which are left as green spaces or legal footpaths in housing estates.
Cllr. Mark Graves MEng ACA
Broughton Astley
 

